S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 6th June 2018 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
1. To Elect a Chairman for the ensuing year:  Mr Scales proposed that Mr Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, with no other nominations this was seconded by Mrs Gotts and unanimously agreed.

Mr Narborough thanked members for their support and he agreed to carry on as the Chairman of the Assets Committee.

 2. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  None
3.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th March 2018:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
4.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present 
6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Size/Materials of Polytunnels/Greenhouses:  Mr Narborough explained that this matter had come about as one particular Allotment Tenant had contacted the Parish Office to request permission to erect a Polytunnel in excess of 30ft (9m) long.
Mr Narborough stated that along with Mr Williamson and Mrs Kirby he had visited the Allotments to look at the sizes of various structures that already exist and to make a recommendation regarding acceptable sizes.

Members discussed the situation at length and agreed that any structures already in place would be acceptable to keep however; any new requests should keep within specific parameters.

Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should allow one Polytunnel / Mesh tunnel or Greenhouse at a maximum size of 6m x 3m per plot plus one shed at a maximum size of 10ft x 8ft per plot, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one abstention all other members were in favour.

It was confirmed that following the last Parish Council meeting, the Allotment Tenant who was in the process of erecting a large glass Greenhouse without permission has been contacted and instructed to reduce the size of the structure to within agreed parameters.

Both Mr Narborough and Mrs Kirby will monitor the situation.

Drainage of the Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough explained that following reports that the Main Car Park at the Allotments had become very wet during the inclement weather earlier in the year; Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr James Callaby at D G Scales Plant Hire for advice.
She referred to the circulated quote and said that to resolve the issue of flooding at the Grimston Road Allotments; it had been recommended that the following work should take place:
· Excavation of a trench either side of the car park

· Installation of soak-away crates wrapped in geo-textile with a large stone surface layer

· Import of additional material to re-shape the car park surface with the view of aiding drainage

She confirmed that the quote received for the work was £3250.00.
Mrs Cornwell stated that due to the quotation price she had only obtained one quote for consideration so far.
Mr Narborough commented that a lot of money has been spent at the Allotments recently and he felt that the work was quite costly.

It was said that rents have only just been increased and as the Allotments are self funding the expenditure would currently be unjustified.

Mr Price suggested that the work could be carried out by Allotment Tenants; however Mrs Cornwell said that often work carried out by working parties is not professional enough to resolve the issue.

After discussion, members felt that as Mr Heaton had carried out satisfactory work to the Car Parking areas last year, he could be asked to provide a quote to do everything as per the D G Scales Plant Hire specification except the reshaping of the Car Park.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Heaton to provide a quote for the work to improve the drainage at the Allotments main Car Park; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Request for additional Water Tank:  Mr Scales stated that a request had been received from an Allotment Tenant to site an additional Water Tank near to Plot 36.

Members discussed the situation and felt that currently there is an adequate number of Water Tanks at the Allotments and installation of additional Water Tanks is quite expensive as extra pipe work would need to be laid; members felt that a better alternative would be to upgrade some of the smaller Water Tanks to larger Tanks.

Comment was made that Allotment Tenants should be encouraged to collect rain water by the use of Water Butts.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should not install any additional Water Tanks at the Allotments; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Village Hall:  

Quote for building up the Car Park level near Village Hall footpath:  Mrs Cornwell explained that the matter had been brought to our attention by a resident who had attended the Parish Assembly. It was said that the tarmac which runs along the footpath immediately outside the Village Hall had sunk and needed to be built up as it had created a trip hazard.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had contacted Supreme Surfacing for a quotation for the work; however it had not yet been received.

Mr Hofmeister added that a small pot hole had also formed at the entrance to the Village Hall Car Park and asked if this could be filled at the same time.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had made a note of the situation and would ensure that this is included within the quote to be discussed in due course.
Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and said that on Monday evening the Planning Committee had approved the plans and specification produced by Mr Matt Sturgeon.

He confirmed that once the full Parish Council has given its support to the plans, Mrs Cornwell will be able to obtain quotations for the work.
The Green and Open Spaces:

Disposal of Equipment not Required:  Mr Narborough stated that following a meeting with an employee of Thurlow Nunn, he had managed to obtain a price of £5,100.00 to sell the Tractor and Trailer and the Kubota Utility Vehicle.

He said that CGM Ltd had also been asked if they would be interested in purchasing the equipment, however, no response had been received.

In addition, Mr Narborough had spoken to Mr David Lunn, a farmer from Upwell, Wisbech who had expressed an interest in purchasing the items and had offered a price of £5,200.00.
Mr Narborough explained that he had contacted both Mr Price and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee and both had given their approval to the sale of the Tractor and Trailer and the Kubota to Mr Lunn at a price of £5,200.00.
It was confirmed that Mr Lunn visited the Parish Office on Monday and paid a cash sum of £5,200.00 for the items and took them away.

Members thanked Mr Narborough for arranging the sale of the items.

Proposed new Bus Shelters –Update:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the installation of the new Bus Shelters and informed members that NCC is working with Able Engineering and the ground base should be installed over the coming weeks. Once this is complete the Bus Shelters will be installed.

Extra row of trees at the Low Road end of the Green:  Mr Narborough said that during the Parish Council meeting held on 8th May 2018, Mr Smallwood had raised concerns regarding the trees at the southern end of the Green.

He had felt that the stock had diminished and had suggested that perhaps either a Rowan Tree or an Oak Tree could be planted in the area.

Mr Narborough explained that he had been to look at the area and circulated photos of the various trees.

Members discussed the current tree stock and comment was made that tree planting may assist with drainage in the area; however members generally felt that the planting of additional trees was unnecessary.  

Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should not plant any additional trees at the Low Road end of the Green; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Low Road fence: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the quote received from BMAC Garden Services of £240.00 to clean, secure and paint the fence at Low Road and had felt that after further investigation the work may be false economy as some of the structural posts are rotten.
Following discussions with Mr McIntyre at BMAC Garden Services, a further quote had been obtained to replace the entire fence using wood obtained from Patrick and Thompson, galvanised steel ground fixing posts and 2.5 days labour at £1,519.57.

Members discussed the quote and agreed that the condition of the fence should be looked at further; it was felt that if more than half of the wooden structural posts are rotten and need replacing, it may be a good idea to replace the fence entirely.

Mr Narborough said that he would meet with Mr McIntyre prior to the next Parish Council meeting and if more than half of the posts need replacing then the full Parish Council can make a decision regarding the situation.

Fly posting at Low Road:  Mrs Banks raised concerns that fly posting is becoming a problem at Low Road, with three large Construction/Electrical Company posters being displayed on property fences.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had written to all three properties, requesting that the posters are removed, however no response had been received.

Comment was made that the posters are advertising the companies that are carrying out work at the addresses and little can be done as they are situated on private property.

Replace fencing at Little Walsingham Close / Castle Acre Close:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the footpath fencing at Little Walsingham Close / Castle Acre Close and explained that the fence posts had become rotten and in a bad state of repair.

It was said that two quotes had been obtained from BMAC Garden Services for £920.00 and J Charlotte Ltd for £975.00 to replace the fencing.

Mr Narborough circulated some photographs of the fencing and members generally felt that as a hedge runs along the length of the boundary, the fencing had perhaps become unnecessary.

After further discussion Mr Narborough proposed that the existing fencing should simply be removed, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Members commented that the hedge which runs along the boundary should be kept trimmed back and well maintained.
Grassed areas at Avon Road: Mrs Banks explained that due to the recent construction work carried out at Nursery Lane / Avon Road some damage had been caused to the grassed area near to the Post Box and on the verges.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that work at the site is still ongoing and that the area would be reinstated once the building work had finished, however, in the interim period she would ask Mr McIntyre to reseed the area.

Cemetery:

Consecration of new Cemetery area:  Mrs Cornwell explained that this item had been put on the Agenda to enable the process of consecration of the new Cemetery area to take place.

She estimated that there is approximately 20 burial spaces left in the existing Cemetery; however, felt that the new area should be consecrated in good time before it may be required.
Members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should make the necessary arrangements for the consecration of the new Cemetery area.

New Cemetery Tap:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Cemetery Tap has been successfully relocated to near to the front entrance gates.

It was said that Mr Hofmeister has kindly provided the Parish Council with some slabs for underneath the tap and along with Mr Narborough’s assistance will dig a hole about a foot deep filled with large type shingle and place the slabs on top with a small gap in between to allow any excess water to drain away.  
All members were happy.
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): 

Possible CIL Suggestion:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that no new CIL suggestions had been received.  
She said that following the last Assets Committee meeting held in March 2018, she had been in touch with Mr Yates from the Football Club regarding funding for a MUGA and said that he was yet to provide a specification and costings of what he has in mind.

Parish Office: 

Possible Extension: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possibility of extending the Parish Office to provide additional Meeting Room space and confirmed that Mr Matt Sturgeon is currently looking into producing some plans for the work.

Quotes for Redecoration:  Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted three local Painter and Decorators to provide quotes to redecorate the Parish Office and Meeting Room.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quotes and asked members for their thoughts.

Several members commented that the work of Mr John Boucher is of a very high standard and it was noted that he had carried out a good job for the Parish Council in the past when he redecorated the Village Hall.

It was said that Mr Boucher’s quote of £980.00 was also the most competitive.

After brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr John Boucher to redecorate the Parish Office at a cost of £980.00; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Water Butts:  Mrs Cornwell explained that currently the Parish Council carries out Composting, Recycling and has Solar Panels on the Village Hall and Parish Office roofs and suggested that the installation of two large Water Butts at the Parish Office / Cemetery would be a good Eco-friendly addition as well as making savings on the Water Bills. 
Members felt that this was a very good idea; Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two large Water Butts to be sited at the Parish Office / Cemetery; this was seconded by Mrs Banks and unanimously agreed.
Wootton Park: 

Update: It was reported that the recent visit by the Community Payback Team had taken place on Sunday 3rd June when they had carried out work painting the Slide and Swings in the small Children’s Play area.
Mr Williamson reported that whilst the new barriers at Bede Close and Cranmer Avenue were stopping cars driving on to Wootton Park, motorcycles and scooters have continued to enter by squeezing through the side.

Mr Williamson said that painting of the Pavilion roof with anti-climb paint is scheduled along with the painting of the Pavilion floor.
SWiB:  
Update: Mrs Gotts informed members that South Wootton in Bloom had once again entered the Anglia in Bloom competition and said that the judges would be visiting the Parish on the afternoon of 19th July 2018.
She said that the visit would follow the usual format including a visit to the Junior School.

Mrs Gotts informed members that Mr Nigel Downer would once again be managing the Junior School Photography competition, with a large number of pupils taking part.

It was said that a great deal of work has gone into the production of the SWiB Portfolio and Mrs Karin Price is kindly producing a Junior School Report to be included within it.

The Portfolio will be put together by Mrs Bharti Patel and issued to the judges two weeks prior to their visit.
Finally, Mrs Gotts was pleased to report that the King’s Lynn Spring Plant and Craft Fair stall had been very successful due to the number of donations of prizes which had kindly been made; she reported a record profit of £284.66. 
Members were happy with Mrs Gotts report and there were no questions.
Vancouver Round Table (Beer Festival):  Mr Narborough confirmed that he had attended a Beer Festival Committee meeting two weeks ago when a Plan of the site had been issued to all present.

Mr Narborough circulated a copy of the Plan to members and pointed out that the location of the toilets facilities along Nursery Lane had been unchanged due to lighting issues.

It was confirmed that additional facilities are being provided this year, including 8 female toilets, 6 male toilets and 2 urinals.

Members discussed the situation and agreed that the toilet facilities could not remain in the position indicated on the Plan and had to be relocated. It was suggested that a suitable place would be a discreet area a short distance behind the Beer Tent towards the nature area.

Mr Narborough stated that he would contact Mr Cliff Kendle to inform him that the toilets must be relocated away from Nursery Lane.
Finally, Mr Narborough informed members that the Vancouver Round Table have organised a small meet and greet session on the evening prior to the event on Friday 24th August 2018 from 7pm-9pm.

He explained that members of Tapping House, the Various Sponsors and the Parish Council have all been invited to attend the event and enjoy light background music.

Memorial Request:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received from Richard King Memorials for a new Memorial Headstone to be placed in South Wootton Cemetery, however due to the detail requested on the Memorial she wished to seek authority.

Mrs Cornwell held up the proposed design and asked members for their thoughts.
After brief discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Memorial Headstone Design, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson, with one member against the proposal all other members were in favour.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 5th September 2018 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

5th September 2018






                Chairman                                                                                                          
